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ONWARD AND UPWARD  
 
     With the completion of the 
152nd Session of the National 
Grange the 2018 Grange year is 
officially over, and thus time to 
begin in earnest the planning and 
execution of the 2019 Grange 
year programs. We trust that 
some of them are underway al-
ready. Planning and goals are 
important to the success of an 
organization. Without these there 
is very little, if any, forward mo-
tion. Organizations do not stand 
still, they either move forward, 
or start sliding backwards. Once 
inactivity and lethargy set in it is 
very difficult if not impossible to 
reverse the trend, and before 
long talks of closing will begin, 
with little opposition. It doesnôt 
have to be that way. A planning 
meeting consisting of the Master 
and key committee chairmen, 
around the kitchen table, can set 
a positive direction. And donôt 
forget to include a membership 
campaign in the plans. There are 
any number of people that have 
no interest in the various educa-
tional and craft programs that we 
offer, but there are just as many 
that do, and sharing the program 
opportunity with them, one that 
you know is of interest, can gain 
a member. After joining they 

may well find other items that 
interest them. This kind of per-
sonal approach works, and will 
yield a higher percentage of 
new members in relation to 
time spent in the endeavor. 
     Just over half of the resolu-
tions sent from New York to 
the National Grange were 
adopted by that delegate body. 
We are happy with that as it 
reflects well on the quality of 
resolutions submitted for con-
sideration. The National 
Grange is widely known and 
respected in Washington, due 
to the quality of our policy and 
the tireless efforts of the Na-
tional legislative staff to get it 
before Congress and/or the ap-
propriate Federal Agencies. We 
plan on stepping up our efforts 
here in New York, as it is be-
coming more important to 
make our voice known, given 
the decline in upstate popula-
tions as compared to the City 
and Long Island. Within the 
next four years we will see a 
substantial shift in representa-
tion numbers in upstate due to 
disproportionate population 
losses in the State. Some of our 
efforts will depend on partici-
pation from our basic member-
ship, as we intend to send out 
email blasts for support from 
you directly to Senators and or 
Assemblymen involved. We 
pride ourselves as a grass roots 
organization, and on some oc-
casions it is beneficial for law-
makers to hear directly from 
the grass roots.  To make this 
work better, we need to have a 
more extensive email listing 
than we currently have. The 
blasts we did earlier this year 
netted about a 1/3 bounce back, 
and we have only a partial rep-
resentation of our total mem-
bership in our Directory, plus 
perhaps a couple hundred that 
have shared their email address 
via other means. If an organiza-
tion wishes to be successful, it 
needs to be able to communi-
cate with its members. We 
would encourage Granges to 
share the email addresses of 
their members with us, so as 
many as possible can be includ-
ed in our legislative efforts. 
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     I'm Damian Hill 
from Harpersfield, NY, 
in Delaware Co. I grad-
uated from Stamford 
Central School 2 years 

ago, and then attended Alfred Universityôs College of Business with 
a declared Business Management degree. I have since then trans-
ferred to Cornell's College of Agriculture and Life Sciences majoring 
in Applied Economics and Management with a concentration in Ag-
ribusiness intending to graduate in the Spring of 2021. I was pleas-
antly surprised to learn a few months ago that I was awarded the Cor-
nell Grange Scholarship. This will be very helpful to me for tuition 
costs and textbooks.   
     At Alfred, I was actively involved with the Marketing Club, 
Drone Club, and participated in intermural club soccer. I also partici-
pated in many events across campus that allowed me to network and 
grow. The first semester at Cornell has been filled with enjoyable 
classes, networking opportunities, guest speakers. This fall I joined 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ рύ 

ñThe 
2018-2019 
National 
Grange Out-
standing 
Young Pa-
trons are 
Katie Fallon 
of New York 
and Brittney 
Oliver of 
Washington.ò  
It was a very 
exciting 
ñEvening of 
Excellenceò 
at the 152nd 

National Grange Convention in Stowe, Vermont. Katie is a member 
of Stanford Grange #808 in Dutchess County. She had a dozen fans 
in the crowd from her Grange including her mom, Therese Fallon, to 
cheer for her as well as many other New Yorkers to share in her ex-
citement and joy. Katie is currently Treasurer and Youth Advisor of 
Stanford Grange, and Overseer of her Pomona Grange.  She is de-
lighted to be making a difference in her community.  She also works 
fulltime at Brookemeade Community Healthcare.   As Outstanding 
Young Patron, Katie will be assisting the National Grange Youth Di-
rector with Youth Department activities and projects throughout the 
year, at Regional Conferences and at National Grange Convention 
next year.  Congratulations Katie!  We are very proud of you! 

Damian is the Grand-

son of Dennis and Bar-

bara Hill.  Dennis is 

past State Grange 

Executive Committee 

chair and Barbara was 

the past President of 

the NYS Grange 

Museum 
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Cindy Benson-Pollard 

Roger Halbert 

±ƛǊƎƛƴƛŀ [Φ /ƻƴƴŜǊ 

[ŀǳǊŀ aŀƎǊǳƳ 

2018 National Grange  
Convention Coordinator 
Laura Magrum 

     I would like to thank each 
and everyone from New York 
who contributed to the hosting 
efforts at National Session in 
Stowe, VT. Roland and Joanne 
Shea were the coordinators for 
the Hospitality room on Thurs-
day. Pat Van Lare, Alyvia 
Fuchs, and Fanny Mallette 
helped make adjustments to the 
Seventh Degree costumes. 
Registration assistants: Dick 
Church, Joyce Church, Roger 
Halbert, Roberta Halbert, Lau-
rinda Gearing, Alice Grimsley, 
Heidi Heidenreich. Hospitality 
Room assistants: Paula Turner, 
Heidi Heidenreich, Gail Cham-
berlain, Barton Snedaker, Rich-
ard Graves, Carolyn Graves, 
Pat Cleverly, Shirley Weather-
ley, Kathy Hughes, Linda Kes-
by, Lois Kesby, Letitia Picker-
ing, Sandy Green, Gracie 
Schell. There are many others 
who provided food to be 
served at the Hospitality room, 
and I thank you all for your 
contributions! For the Seventh 
Degree, Sasha Secor represent-
ed New York as a Trumpet 
Girl, Ayden Slominski repre-
sented New York as a March-
ing Candidate, and Irene Fas-
sett showcased her talent as the 
pianist. 
     A special THANK YOU to 
the Pilc family from Wyoming 
County who were able to pro-
vide a total of 900 chocolate 
candy bars compliments of Ni-
agara Chocolates in Buffalo, 
NY. These were a big hit all 
week! They were used in the 
ñdittyò bags and were available 
in the Hospitality room. 
THANK YOU for the generous 
donation! 
     The Community Service 
project at National this year 
was collecting personal care 
items for Veterans in need. We 
had a real claw foot tub over-
flowing with items for display. 
At the end of the week the 
items were divided among the 
7 Northeast Region states. I 
look forward to taking 85 
pounds of products to Veterans 
in need in New York! 
     Although, it is relief that the 
week is over, I have learned so 
much serving the Grange in 
this capacity! THANK YOU 
all for your support! 
 

     Fall is almost in the rear-
view mirror and the holidays are 
upon us.  As Grangers, we 
should have our annual pro-
grams all planned for the com-
ing year.  Did you schedule an 
open meeting or two to invite 
your community in to see what 
Grange is doing to help them?  
These meetings are an excellent 
way to tell the story of the 
Grange and what we are doing 
to help our communities.   
State Grange is behind us.  I 
want to thank those delegates 
who accepted the challenge to 
be chairpersons of the session 
committees.  They all did excel-
lent jobs and they helped the 
resolution process go smoothly.  
I also want to thank the dele-
gates for their participation.  
Each committee took their tasks 
very seriously and with the ut-
most professionalism.  The 
committee reports were well 
prepared and were presented to 
the floor well prepared.  I can-
not stress how important that it 
is in the smooth operation of the 
session as a whole.  The policies 
that were set at this meeting will 
guide our work for the coming 
year.   
     Included in this edition of 
The Granger, please take the 
time to read the listing of the 
resolved section of the resolu-
tions that were passed at State 
Grange.  These will be added to 
our legislative policy for the 
coming year.  
     I have already started updat-
ing the legislative handbook.  
Please be sure to be on the look-
out for it.  I urge you to review 
the policies that have been high-
lighted in bold/italic print.  
These are the policies that were 
forwarded to National Grange 
and became part of their policy.  
I hope that you will take the 
time to share this information 
with the members of your 
Grange. Please donôt just put it 
in a drawer and never take it out 
again.   
     When the next legislative 
session starts after the new year, 
we want to encourage all mem-
bers to get involved in the legis-
lative work of the Grange.  We 
have started using an email blast 
to share important information 
of upcoming legislative bills 
that the Grange is working on.  
A sample letter would be pro-
vided for you to copy and paste 
into your own email to send to 
your legislators.  Should you 
like to get on that list, please 
send your email address to 
headquarters at 

     I hope everyone is enjoying 
the Holiday Season as State 
Session and National Session 
have finished. This does not 
mean that we can put our du-
ties as Grangers on hold. Think 
of this as a jumpstart into the 
new year, and bring the enthu-
siasm that we gained at State 
and National Sessions home to 
our Granges. At National Ses-
sion, the new theme for this 
year was unveiled: Grange: A 
fraternity training heroes for 
our hometowns since 1867. 
This can be a great tool for 
promoting the Grange and a 
programming theme for the 
coming year. I look forward to 
hearing about how your 
Grange uses this theme. 
     New York was well repre-
sented in the Lecturer contests 
at National Session in Stowe, 
VT. The photo by Cathy Gal-
ley, Otsego Co. was entered 
into the National Photo Con-
test. New York had a total of 
14 submissions for the Quilt 
Block Contest. I am happy to 
report that two of those quilt 
blocks received prizes! Cathy 
Stark received 2nd place in the 
Adult Category and Elizabeth 
Coons received 2nd place in the 
Junior Category (age 13 and 
under). Congratulations to 
both! On Friday night at the 
Evening of Excellence, Gracie 
Schell sang a solo dressed in 
her Irish garb. During the 
week, the Northeast Region 
had a showcase where New 
York had a total of 10 items on 
display from the Lecturer and 
Family Activities Departments.  
     On Wednesday night at Na-
tional Session, National Lec-
turer Chris Hamp partnered 
with the Quilts of Valor Foun-
dation, presented quilts to 20 
Veterans. The quilts presented 
were made by Grangers. This 
partnership between the two 
organizations is called Under 
Our Wings. The two Veterans 
from New York presented with 
quilts: Thomas Hebeisen and 
Alma Jean ñHeidiò Hei-
denreich. Tom served in the 
Navy Reserves 1963-76 and 
the Army National Guard 1980

GIVING THANKS WITH A 
GRATEFUL HEART 
     In this season of Thanksgiv-
ing, I find lots for which to be 
thankful.  Here are a few: 
THANK YOU to all the 
Grangers who came to our 50th 
wedding anniversary open house 
and to those who sent cards.  
Roger and I felt very blessed to 
have so many Grange friends in 
the room.  Some of you drove 
quite a distance and we thank 
you. 
     THANK YOU to the 
Grangers who assisted at the 
State Grange Memorial Service.  
Your willingness to help when 
asked is very appreciated.  I am 
so humbled by the large attend-
ance that morning.  Remember to 
display the stars of your Grange 
members in your halls. 
Thirdly, (and this subject is hard 
for me) but I know many 
Grangers have had Roger and I 
on your prayer lists and therefore, 
feel we need to give an update of 
our health issues.  We are grate-
ful for doctors and nurses who 
have experience and knowledge 
in treating cancers.  Our joy is 
that Roger was declared in remis-
sion from prostate cancer on No-
vember 12th.  On November 16th, 
I underwent a three hour surgery 
for the removal of melanoma 
skin cancer on the upper left arm.  
As I write this column three days 
later, Iôm in recovery mode and 
wonôt know the result of lymph 
glands removed for another two 
weeks.  We give credit to our 
Great Physician who is walking 
with us through this experience.  
      I Thessalonians 5:18  ñIn eve-
rything give thanks: for this is the 
will of God in Christ Jesus con-
cerning youò.   

   As the calendar year winds 
down, we send holiday greetings 
to you and you family.  Our 2018 
State Session, held in Otsego 
County, is now history.  We hope 
that you were available to attend 

ό/ƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ пύ 

nysgrange@nysgrange.org.  
We will add you to the blast 
list.  We want everyone to be 
involved.   
At this time, Jim and I would 
like to wish everyone a happy 
holiday season.  We wish noth-
ing but good things for you and 
your Grange in the coming 
year.   

-2005. Heidi served in the Ar-
my 1968-92. Thank YOU both 
for your service to our country! 
     I look forward to the year 
ahead celebrating the heroes in 
the Grange! We will have our 
Family Activities and Lecturers 
Conference in April where we 
will have the judging for the 
Art, Photo, and Talent Contests. 
Please contact me with any 
questions you have regarding 
the Lecturer Department.  
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Brenda Noble 

Paula Turner  Elaine Smith       

Sherri Taft 

NEW YORK STATE GRANGE 
2018 

Calendar of Events, Activities, & Dues Dates 
December 30  Subordinate Dues to State Secretary 

     We had a nice State Session 
in Oneonta! The Family Activi-
ties Committee will miss Eileen 
Johnson as she has decided to 
retire from her position. Ginny 
was on the committee for 20 
years and we want to thank Gin-
ny for her years of service! We 
are excited to welcome Mar-
yanne Campbell from Butternut 
Valley Grange in Otsego County 
as our newest member. Linda 
Batsford and Valerie Griffing 
will continue in their current 
roles. 
     There were 7 awards at the 
Northeast Exposition: Phyllis 
Hanno, Lewis Co. ï 2nd Place 
Afghans; Lois Kesby, Chautau-
qua Co. ï 2nd Place Doilies; 
Richard Ballard, Otsego Co. ï 1st 
Place Plastic Canvas; Cathy 
Stark, Dutchess Co. ï 3rd Place 
Counted Cross Stitch; Priscilla 
Marigliano, Otsego Co. ï 3rd 
Place Quilted Wall Hanging; Pat 
Van Lare, Wayne Co. ï 2nd 
Place Stuffed Toy. 
     For the Baking Contest, there 
were 8 Diabetic Coffee Cake 
entries, and 18 Regular Coffee 
Cake entries. The Diabetic Cof-
fee Cake results: 1st Caroline 
Roberts - Cayuga Co.; 2nd Jo-
anne Sparrowk - Onondaga Co.; 
3rd Helen Ritchey - Otsego Co.; 
Honorable Mention Julie Thom-
as - Chenango Co., John Bu-
chanan ï Cortland Co., Pat Van 
Lare ï Wayne Co., Rhonda Da-
vis ï Jefferson Co., Paula Turner 
ï Steuben Co. Regular Coffee 
Cake winners are: 1st Irmabelle 
Sheldon ï Otsego Co.; 2nd Joan 
Hadlock ï St Lawrence Co.; 3rd 
Jane Potter ï Saratoga Co.; Hon-
orable Mention Virginia Dehner 
ï Cortland Co., Richard Bailer ï 
Onondaga Co., Naomi Keir ï 
Albany Co., Linda Kesby ï 
Chautauqua Co., Linda Rindell ï 
Genesee Co., Bonnie LaSalle ï 
Oneida Co., Peter Croucher ï 
Ontario Co. 
     We sent 5 items for display at 
National Session and assisted 
with collecting items of travel 
size personal care items for the 
Veterans.  

     The weather outside is be-
ginning to turn quite frightful!  
Is your Grange thinking that it 
cannot do any community ser-
vice projects in this weather?  
Think again!  There are many 
projects that can be done even 
in the winter time.  How do you 
go about picking out a project 
for your Grange to do?  Here 
are some tips to help you get 
started: 
1. Pick a project ï��Has a fami-
ly recently suffered tragedy of 
some kind?  What can your 
Grange do to help this family?  
Making your Grange Hall a col-
lection point for donations to be 
given to a family in need is 
great community service and 
does not require a lot of people 
or energy if you are a small 
Grange and feel you cannot do 
much for your community.  
This is definitely something 
that can be done even in the 
midst of winter. 
2. Plan your project and get 
some publicity ï��What are 
ways that your Grange can pub-
licize your event or activity?  
Many local newspapers, radio 
and news stations have free 
community calendars that ad-
vertise events for local organi-
zations.  Also, making simple 
posters and putting them up at 
local businesses is always a 
great way to advertise.   
3. Carry out your pro-
ject! This is the time to see 
your plans come to fruition.  
You have spent time and ener-
gy planning and advertising 
your event, now it is time for 
the event or activity to happen.  
Is everyone ready? Does every-
one know their part in the event 
or activity?   Have fun and see 
how you are making a positive 
impact on your local communi-
ty! 
4. Time for reflection! How 
did your event or activity work 
out?  Was it successful or do 
you need to tweak something in 
the future?  Now is the time to 
have a discussion about how 
well things went or what might 
need to be changed in the fu-
ture.  Be honest in your discus-
sions to improve the event if 
necessary. 
5. Celebrate! A successful 
event or activity needs to be 
celebrated!  Be sure to do this 
with food, thank you notes or 

small tokens of appreciation, 
especially if non-Grange mem-
bers helped with your event.  
This doesnôt cost much and 
will encourage people to help 
you with future community 
service events.  Also, celebrat-
ing always makes people feel 
good about their successful 
event. 
 Here are a few suggestions on 
winter community service pro-
jects: 

¶ Host a coat drive to col-
lect coats, hats and mittens for 
needy families. 

¶ Volunteer at a local 
soup kitchen or homeless shel-
ter. 

¶ Collect toys for fami-
lies who are in need. 

¶ Shovel snow in the 
driveways of elderly neigh-
bors. 

¶ Host a food drive for a 
local food bank. 
     Even though the weather is 
turning quite cold and white, 
please remember that there are 
always things that can be done 
to better your community, even 
in the midst of winter.  As al-
ways, if I can be of any help to 
your Grange, please feel free to 
contact me. 
Have a great holiday season! 

     In addition to Katie Fallon 
becoming National Grange 
Outstanding Young Patron (see 
front page), New York youth 
also participated in many other 
Youth activities at National 
Grange.  Matthew Horton, 
Steuben County, did an excel-
lent job as Youth Overseer in 
the Youth opening on Friday 
morning. The youth officers 
surprised the audience by in-
corporating the theme ñGrange 
Heroesò in their opening drill 
wearing capes. Once they got 
to their stations, they placed 
their capes on their heroes; 
teachers, counselors, parents, 
and first responders. They all 
thanked them for their work on 
behalf of others and mankind. 
Matthew Horton also placed 
second in the novice division 
of the code reading contest.  
We received the Distinguished 
Youth Program Award for 
NYS Grange at the G.R.O.W. 
Club Banquet and NY youth 
received about 50 Youth 
Achievement Award certifi-
cates with seals.  Then Katie 
was inducted into the 
G.R.O.W. Club, which empha-
sizes that they ñGo Right On 
Workingò in the Grange.  On 
Friday evening, we were proud 
to have two of our youth in the 
show at The Spruce Peak Per-
forming Arts Center in Stowe 

as part of the Evening of Excel-
lence.  Katie Fallon gave her 
speech, ñThe Balanceò, telling 
how the Grange has helped her 
in her life.  Tessa Taft signed the 
song ñI was Hereò, by Beyonce.  
Tessa was also working hard all 
week to help run the youth activ-
ities as she ended her year as 
National Grange Youth Ambas-
sador.  
     The Parli-Pro Team competi-
tion was held Saturday morning.  
We placed third and our Parli-
Pro Team was Ryan Orton, 
Katie Fallon, Brittany Maisonet, 
and Teddy Secor, Dutchess Co, 
Christian Taft, Onondaga Co, 
and Matthew Horton, Steuben 
Co. Grange Jeopardy was next 
with 12 contestants in which 
Christian Taft and Katie Fallon 
faced some stiff competition. 
Katie did make it to the second 
round and Final Jeopardy, but 
the champ was from Massachu-
setts.  Two youth from Dutchess 
County took part in the Seventh 
Degree Conferral as Sasha Secor 
was a Trumpet Girl and Ayden 
Slominski was a walking candi-
date. The youth attending Na-
tional Grange also enjoyed a 
tour of the Vermont State 
House, and stopped at Cabot 
Creamery. The youth were on 
three teams upon arriving at the 
convention. At the costume par-
ty and dance on Thurs evening, 
they were Crayons, something 
from their State, or Ben and Jer-
ry Ice Cream flavors. It was a 
fun and eventful few days. 
Our youth activities at State 
Grange in Oneonta included at-
tending the opening of the State 
Grange session Saturday morn-
ing and putting on the 5th De-
gree for the first time in a few 
years, as space was found at the 
hotel this year.  Saturday after-
noon the Youth were able to ex-
perience nature up-close at the 
J.L. Popp, Jr. Butterfly Conserv-
atory in Oneonta.  We then en-
joyed a meal at Brookôs Bar-B-
Que, and several youth members 
took the 6th degree.  Christian 
Taft was the Youth Master for 
both the 5th degree and Sunday 
morningôs youth opening.  Great 
job by all the youth! 
     The Fall Youth Leadership 
Weekend was hosted by Colonel 
Harper Grange in Delaware 
County, September 21- 23rd. 
Friday evening consisted of reg-
istration and get acquainted 
games.  It was great to have 
some non-grange guests among 
us, who we are happy to an-
nounce, have since joined 
Grange in their local areas!   On 
Saturday, our day included prac-
ticing the 5th degree, Parli-Pro 
team practice and later for the 
Youth opening at State Session.    
After a lunch of Col. Harper 
Grangeôs, FAMOUS Beef BBQ 
and all the fixinôs, we traveled to 
the Visitorôs Center of the NY 
Power Authority in Gilboa, NY 
for the Wildlife Festival.  The 
programs featuring live birds of 
prey and reptiles were spectacu-
lar!  After departing the festival 


